
 
March 10, 2021 
 
Jane Patarcity 
Senior Environmental Manager 
Beazer East, Inc. 
c/o Three Rivers Management, Inc. 
1910 Cochran Road 
Manor Oak One, Suite 200 
Pittsburgh, PA 15220-1273 
 
  
Re: Non-Hazardous Waste Determination for Off-Property Soil/Sediment 

Former Koppers Inc. Facility – Superior, WI 
 BRRTS Case No. 02-16-000484 

 
 
 
 

Dear Ms. Patarcity, 
 
DNR has completed our review and evaluation of the hazardous waste determination submitted by Dave 
Bessingpas on behalf of Beazer on July 7, 2016, the supplemental information provided in an email from you on 
November 1, 2016, and information in your letter dated February 7, 2017.  In addition, DNR conferred with our 
respective counterparts at EPA regarding similar or comparable waste determinations.   Based on the information 
supplied to DNR by Beazer, DNR does not contest Beazer’s waste determination for off-property soil/sediment 
managed as part of a future corrective action.  Beazer determined this soil/sediment is not a listed hazardous 
waste.  Whether the soil/sediment is classified as a characteristic hazardous waste will need to be determined prior 
to disposal.   
 
The DNR looks forward to working with Beazer to complete a successful remedy for Crawford Creek.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Judy Fassbender 
Section Chief 
 
Dave Bessingpas, Arcadis 
Stu Messur, Anchor QEA 
David Klatt, Jacobs 
Chris Klinkhammer, US EPA 
Scott Cieniawski, US EPA 
Chris Saari, WDNR 
 
 

 
 

Tony Evers, Governor 
Preston D. Cole, Secretary 
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TTY Access via relay - 711 
 

State of Wisconsin 
DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES 
101 S. Webster Street 
Box 7921 
Madison WI  53707-7921 


